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    HEREFORD CITY COUNCIL
   MINUTES OF MEETING OF THE COUNCIL

The Council Chamber, Town Hall, Hereford

TUESDAY 23 MAY 2017 at 6.00pm

PRESENT:  The Right Worshipful The Mayor, Cllr Sharon Michael and Cllrs Baker, Boulter, Bushkes, Edwards, Hey, Kenyon, Lloyd-Hayes, Nicholls, Stevens and Tawn.
NOT PRESENT:  Cllrs Chappell, Griffiths, Hall, Mansell.
Prior to the start of the meeting, the Mayor announced a one minute silence be held in regard to the previous night’s terror attack at the Manchester Arena.

C2017/2018.13
CONFIRMATION OF ELECTION OF CHAIRMAN AND VICE CHAIRMAN*
In order to remedy a procedural defect in the public notice for the meeting, members were asked to confirm the election of Councillor Michael as Chairman of the Council and Councillor Boulter as Vice Chairman of the Council.
It was proposed by Cllr Kenyon, seconded by Cllr Lloyd-Hayes and unanimously

RESOLVED:

That elected members were confirmed as:

· Cllr Sharon Michael as Chairman of the Council

· Cllr Sue Boulter as Vice Chairman of the Council

C2017/2018.14
PRESENTATION REGARDING THE ANGLO-BELGIAN FLAG

Members received a visit from Mr Bruno Marien of the Belgian Embassy to thank him for the Embassy’s support in the conservation of the original flag, and also to thank Mr Stuart Dove for providing the replica flag.
The Mayor extended thanks to Mr Bruno Marien and Mr Stuart Dove for their support.  Mr Marien was presented with a Commemorative Book in recognition of his support in conservation work on the original Anglo Belgian flag and the Mayor invited him to address Council.

Mr Marien briefly stated it was an honour to be in Hereford to convey his thanks to all in respect of the flag given to the City of Hereford by Belgian refugees in 1915.  He was also pleased to express official recognition for the help and assistance they had received by Belgian citizens over one hundred years ago.
Cllr Edwards then addressed Council and stated he was in office as the 632nd Mayor of Hereford five years ago when he was first approached by Mr Stuart Dove regarding the restoration of the flag.  This had coincided with the UK’s commemoration of the end of the First World War and he highlighted the importance of working together by linking with others to form a collaborative group.  Cllr Edwards expressed that it was a pleasure to welcome representatives today from the Belgium Embassy and the refugee community and he had learned a lot through Mr Dove about the history behind this occasion.  He added that any City Council which values its cultural history must take care of it today and in the future and concluded by thanking The Mayor and members for allowing him the opportunity to speak.
At the end of the speeches, the Belgian visitors left the meeting.
Cllr Tawn entered the room to join the meeting.
C2017/2018.15
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received from Cllrs Dykes, Rone, Wilcox and Cllr Tawn was an expected late arrival.
C2017/2018.16
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 

There were no declarations of interest.  

C2017/2018.17
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION 

There were no members of the public present.
C2017/2018.18
MINUTES 







       
Cllr Edwards proposed, seconded by Cllr Lloyd-Hayes that members approve the minutes of the Meeting of the City Council held on the 25th April 2017, which were accepted as an accurate record and duly signed by the Chairman.
Cllr Kenyon proposed, seconded by Cllr Stevens that members approve the minutes of the Meeting of the Annual Meeting of the Council 15th May 2017, which were accepted as an accurate record and duly signed by the Chairman.

C2017/2018.19
MAYOR’S COMMUNICATION

Members received communication from The Right Worshipful the Mayor:
The Mayor informed members that she had drafted a letter to the Lord Mayor of Manchester following last night’s tragic terror attack in their City and read out the draft letter for members’ approval which covered:
· Expression of our deep sadness that children and young people had been targeted so tragically whilst attending a concert to enjoy the music they loved.
· Manchester is one of our most vibrant large cities - there is real strength in their communities which will see them come together with renewed strength and determination. 
· Best wishes conveyed from all the people of Herefordshire to the people of Manchester through their process of recovery.
Members echoed their approval of the letter.
C2017/2018.20
CODE OF CONDUCT
Members were asked to consider, approve and adopt the Code of Conduct as laid before them.
The Town Clerk stated that this was one of the matters which members were asked to affirm after the Annual Meeting of Council and no changes were being proposed to this document.  He added that when any new Codes of Conduct are published members would be invited to consider and agree them.
In response to a question from Cllr Edwards, the Town Clerk confirmed that this Code of Conduct was issued by Herefordshire Council in 2012 which they have agreed to amend but he had not yet seen the new version.  Members were in agreement that the document fully fitted in with requirements for national and county situations.  The Town Clerk advised that there was no longer a national version and an alternative was that Council could write its own Code of Conduct but this was not recommended. Cllr Nicholls commented that Government was making a new Code of Conduct which would not be ready until next year.

Cllr Edwards thanked the Town Clerk for his explanation and stated he was happy to move this.
It was proposed by Cllr Edwards, seconded by Cllr Tawn and unanimously

RESOLVED:

That members approve the adoption of the Code of Conduct, as laid before them.
C2017/2018.21
STANDING ORDERS
Members considered and approved the Standing Orders as laid before them.
C2017/2018.22
FINANCIAL REGULATIONS
Members considered and approved the Financial Regulations as laid before them.
It was proposed by Cllr Kenyon, seconded by Cllr Bushkes and unanimously

RESOLVED:

That members approve the adoption of the Standing Orders and Financial Regulations, as laid before them.
C2017/2018.23
CHEQUE SIGNATORIES & BANK RECONCILIATION
Members considered and approved members of the Council for the above. 

Bank signatories – The current Cllrs are Cllrs Edwards, Nicholls, Kenyon, Tawn and Lloyd-Hayes – who all confirmed they were happy to continue.
The Town Clerk stated that it was usual to add The Mayor as a signatory.
It was proposed, seconded and unanimously

RESOLVED:

That Cllrs Edwards, Nicholls, Kenyon, Tawn and Lloyd-Hayes would continue as bank signatories.
Bank Reconciliation – The current Cllr who oversees this is Cllr Wilcox who was not present.
It was proposed, seconded and unanimously

RESOLVED:

That Cllr Wilcox would continue to oversee the bank reconciliation.
The Town Clerk informed members that there were two slight changes to consider, i.e. that two members are required, on an infrequent basis, to sign transaction approvals for the CCLA accounts in addition to the Town Clerk and the responsible Financial Officer, as it was good practice to open up accounts with two signatories for safeguarding purposes, e.g. money laundering.
It was proposed, seconded and unanimously

RESOLVED:

That Cllrs Lloyd-Hayes and Nicholls are approved as signatories for transaction approvals on the CCLA accounts.
C2017/2018.23
DIRECT DEBITS

Members re-affirmed the use of direct debits.

Cllr Kenyon proposed that members deal with agenda items 12 and 13 together (Direct Debits and Procurement Cards).
C2017/2018.24
PROCUREMENT CARD

Members re-affirmed the use of the government procurement cards.
Cllr Kenyon proposed, Cllr Bushkes seconded and it was unanimously

RESOLVED:

That members re-affirm the use of direct debits.

That members re-affirm the use of the government procurement cards.
C2017/2018.25
COMMITTEE MEMBERSHIP

Members were asked to elect members to sit on the following committees:

The Town Clerk confirmed that The Mayor, Cllr Michael, is now an ex officio member of all committees. 
FINANCE AND POLICY COMMITTEE – 10 Members (one vacancy)
Current committee Members: 
Cllrs Boulter, Dykes, Edwards, Lloyd-Hayes, Nicholls, Rone, Stevens (C), Tawn (VC) and Wilcox.
Cllr Boulter proposed Cllr Kenyon, which was seconded and unanimously
RESOLVED:

Finance and Policy Committee membership is increased to 10 committee members, as follows:

Cllrs Boulter, Dykes, Edwards, Kenyon, Lloyd-Hayes, Nicholls, Rone, Stevens (C), Tawn (VC) and Wilcox.

COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE – 11 Members (one vacancy)
Current committee Members: 

Cllrs Boulter (C), Bushkes (VC), Edwards, Hall, Hey, Lloyd-Hayes, Michael, Nicholls, Rone and Stevens.

Cllr Boulter proposed Cllr Kenyon, seconded by Cllr Bushkes and unanimously

RESOLVED:

Community Development Committee membership is as follows:
Cllrs Boulter (C), Bushkes (VC), Edwards, Hall, Hey, Kenyon, Lloyd-Hayes, Nicholls, Rone and Stevens.

GOVERNANCE AND PROCEDURES COMMITTEE – 9 Members

Current committee Members: 

Cllrs Boulter, Chappell (C), Hall, Lloyd-Hayes, Michael, Nicholls (VC),Tawn, Stevens and Wilcox.

Cllr Stevens proposed Cllr Hey, seconded by Cllr Boulter and unanimously
RESOLVED:

Governance and Procedures Committee membership is as follows:

Cllrs Boulter, Chappell (C), Hey, Hall, Lloyd-Hayes, Nicholls (VC),Tawn, Stevens and Wilcox.

PLANNING AND HIGHWAYS COMMITTEE – 9 Members
Current committee Members: 

Cllrs Boulter, Chappell, Dykes, Griffiths, Hey, Lloyd-Hayes (VC), Mansell, Michael (C) and Nicholls.
There was no new member elected which left one vacancy and it was unanimously 
RESOLVED:

Planning and Highways Committee membership is as follows:

Cllrs Boulter, Chappell, Dykes, Griffiths, Hey, Lloyd-Hayes (VC), Mansell, and Nicholls, plus one vacancy.
C2017/2018.26
REPRESENTATIVES OF OUTSIDE BODIES

Members appointed members to represent the City Council on the following bodies:
	

	a) Municipal Charities (x 4 Members) Cllrs Boulter, Hey and Lloyd-Hayes (plus one outstanding vacancy).

	 

	b) Herefordshire Market Towns Forum (x 3 Members) Cllrs Lloyd-Hayes, Nicholls and Wilcox.

	 

	c) HALC Executive Committee (x 3 Members) Cllrs Nicholls and Griffiths (plus 1 outstanding vacancy).

	 

	d) SAM (x 2 Members) Cllrs Nicholls and Griffiths.

	 

	e) The Enterprise Zone Stakeholder Group  (x 1 Member) Cllr Griffiths.

	 

	f) Three Choirs Festival (x 2 Members) Cllrs Bushkes and Nicholls.

	 

	g) Hereford Twinning Association (x 1 Member who is always the Right Worshipful the Mayor of Hereford as President of the Twinning Association)

	 

	h) Hereford City Tourism Group (x 1 Member) Cllr Lloyd-Hayes.
i) Hereford in Bloom (x 1 Member) Cllr Boulter.

	

	j) New Hereford University Working Group (x 2 Members) Cllrs Lloyd-Hayes and Stevens.
k) Close House (x 1 Member) Cllr Kenyon.
l) City of Culture Board (x 1 Member) Cllr Stevens.
m) The BID group (x 1 Member) Cllr Len Tawn.
Cllr Baker stated that he had previously stood down from Municipal Charities and also corrected that he was not a representative on Hereford City Tourism Group.
Cllr Lloyd-Hayes stood down from the Three Choirs Festival.

Cllr Michael stood down from Hereford in Bloom.

Cllr Tawn stood down from Close House.

Cllr Hall stood down from City of Culture Board.
It was proposed, seconded and unanimously

RESOLVED:

That Representatives of Outside Bodies are as laid out above.


C2017/2018.27
HEREFORD IN BLOOM COMMUNITY PROJECT – ROSE GARDEN
The Town Clerk gave members a brief overview of his report for release of funds from the Green Projects Reserve, as follows:

· An underspend over past few years on Council budgets for supporting Hereford in Bloom (HIB) due to supplements by HIB who brought in volunteers and community payback workers.

· Money went over into a Green Projects Reserve, not exclusively for HIB use.
· HIB trying to resurrect the Rose Garden at Ledbury Road - Proposal for 130 roses in central circular and rectangular bed displays.

· Costs also included watering and upkeep for one year, Probation Service Community Payback workers - HIB would then take over.
· City Council to meet all start-up costs, planting, plant hire and equipment – Once in place, costs minimal for rose beds.
The Mayor asked members for their questions and comments which covered the following:
· Cllr Kenyon expressed that a watering system would a good idea, although initially expensive to fund but worth it in the long run.
· The Town Clerk responded that this had been looked into and no watering system had been included yet as it would hold up the scheme considerably but could be possible later on.
· Cllr Kenyon asked if the Town Clerk would again look into a watering system being put in.
· The Town Clerk reiterated that this had already been explored during a conversation with HIB who advised it would hold the project up and therefore did not want to go ahead.
· Cllr Lloyd-Hayes stated that The Rose Garden was on her ward, she had pressed for Herefordshire Council to put up a sign to show it is a public open space and she thoroughly endorsed the restoration project and proposed that City Council also supported it.

· Disappointment expressed that garden and rose beds had not been well looked after.
· A desire to see it restored and used a lot more as a lovely public open place to sit.
· Members hugely supportive of project and wanted it to go ahead - but some voiced concerns about projected cost at around £4,000.

· Queried the cost of roses at around £1,300.

· Possibly look at future management later on with regard to suggestion for a water supply.
· Assurance wanted that project cost included maintenance for one year – one year may not be enough – would like to see more.
· How much of the cost going to the Probation Service for supervision of Community Payback workers?
· Town Clerk clarified that costs were for plants and groundwork and included element for Community Payback volunteers.  HIB had confirmed they would be doing ongoing maintenance.
· Most members in favour of project but generally felt more detail was needed.
The Chairman asked members to vote.

Cllr Edwards proposed an amendment to the Town Clerk’s Recommendation 3.1 – to read…‘To authorise the release of up to £4,500 from Green Projects Reserve…’, plus a request to HIB to consider the watering scheme within those costs.
5 voted in favour, 1 abstention.
It was proposed by Cllr Edwards, seconded by Cllr Kenyon and unanimously

RESOLVED:

To authorise the release of up to £4,500 from the Green Projects Reserve to support HIB in restoring the Rose Garden in Ledbury Road.
C2017/2018.28
COMMUNITY GROUP FACILITIES




The Town Clerk gave members a brief overview of his report in consideration of authorisation for release of unspent funds from the previous financial year’s ward budgets for a combined project in the Three Elms area.

The Town Clerk explained that there had been some general concern about underspends in ward budgets which was debated at the last Finance & Policy Committee meeting.  He confirmed that Community Groups should apply for grants whilst ward budgets were used for buying equipment for their respective communities.  This request had come to Committee as the proposed amount represented about half of the spending which had been used collectively by these four ward areas.

The Town Clerk advised members that, as a technicality, the accounts for 2016/17 had not yet closed but the unspent money would still be available as part of that process and would be rolled into a ward budget reserve.  
He stated that a decision was now required by members on authorisation so that funds could be provided to support the major social event due to take place in the community ward area. The recommendation was for funds to be released to St Nicholas Community Association, a well-established group who would be able to act as the delivery partner and be responsible for keeping the purchased equipment and loaning it out to other community groups.
Members’ questions and comments covered the following:

· Cllr Edwards stated he was happy to move the Town Clerk’s recommendation and felt the project was very good representation of the City Council.

· One member fully supportive – with exception they felt the Three Elms name was not relevant and did not want it to be included  – The Town Clerk responded that the name was only shown in the narrative. 
· Cllr Nicholls commented that he had supported this idea with others and helped it to come together.
· Concern raised about purchase of a generator for event - problems and issues with storage - suggested hiring one instead.  A member replied that St Nicholas Community Association would prefer their own generator equipment as planned to run 3 or 4 events.
· Would each individual ward be contributing to insurance? – In reply, insurance would be covered by St Nicholas Community Group – not the City Council.
It was proposed by Cllr Tawn, seconded by Cllr Edwards and unanimously

RESOLVED:

That Council authorises the release of £4,500 to the St Nicholas Community Association for the purchase of catering and event equipment on the following terms:

-The equipment is to be used for free to enter community events in Bobblestock, Greyfriars, Whitecross and King’s Acre Wards, and is made available to community groups for this purpose within that area.

- The equipment may be lent to other community groups across the city for other free to enter community events as the St Nicholas Community Association may decide.

- The equipment will be stored, if necessary insured and maintained by the St Nicholas Community Association.

C2017/2018.29
TOWN CLERK’S COMMUNICATIONS




 
The Town Clerk informed members there was just one item to report for information:

Letter to Leader of Herefordshire Council re: Western Route Relief Road

The Town Clerk stated that he had duly sent the approved letter to the Leader of Herefordshire Council, clarifying the City Council’s position on a suggested Western route relief road, and had received reply confirming that the letter had been duly logged and understood.

C2017/2018.30
DATE OF NEXT MEETING

Tuesday 20 JUNE 2017 at 6 pm
There being no further business, the Chairman closed the meeting at 7pm
Signed …………………………………………………………….

Dated ………………………………………………………………

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Hereford City Council has adopted the Code of Conduct of Herefordshire Council pursuant to the Localism Act 2011. In terms of declarations of interest the following principles now apply.

1. The former distinction between prejudicial and personal interests has been replaced, and these terms should no longer be used.  They will not be used in minutes.

2. Where a member has registered a financial or “pecuniary” interest in the register of interests held by the Monitoring Officer of Herefordshire Council, they must repeat this declaration when any item in which they have such an interest is on the agenda at any meeting they attend.  Having made that declaration, they must fill in the register brought to each Committee and Council meeting and may not make any comment whatsoever while the item is under discussion.  They may, if they wish, remain in the meeting to observe the debate.

3. Where a member has an interest which is sufficient to give rise to a reasonable expectation that they will not be able to consider a matter impartially, for example where they have a close personal relationship with a party involved, where they have made a public and unequivocal statement of their views etc, this is a disclosable, but non-pecuniary, interest.  They should declare this interest at the start of the meeting and may remain in the room and speak (provided members of the public would also be allowed to speak on this item). Members who have declared an interest of this type may not, however, vote on the item to which their interest applies.  

4. Where a member becomes aware of an interest during discussion they must declare it immediately and act accordingly.  

5. Members of the Planning Committee should continue to resolve at the start of each meeting that their views are preliminary and that those who are members of Herefordshire Council reserve their final position until all representations and facts have been considered.

Steve Kerry

Town Clerk

All enquiries concerning this agenda should be addressed to the Town Clerk, 

Hereford City Council, Town Clerk’s Office, Town Hall,  St Owen Street,  Hereford  HR1 2PJ  

    Tel: 01432 260454    Fax: 01432 344063   

